Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

January 10. 2022
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this Year End meeting to order at 6:30 pm on Monday, January 10, 2020.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Kirk Donley, Burton Seymour, Randy Rundle and Charles Hebbard. Also present is Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Sole Assessor Holly Osterhoudt, Deputy Town Clerk Anna Storey, one (1) high school senior and three (3) residents.  Codes Enforcement Officer Fred Fox was absent.
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.
Supervisor Eisnor recesses the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.  There being no one wishing to address the Board, the Supervisor reconvened to the regular session.

Supervisor Eisnor welcomed the new Councilperson Kirk Donley, the returning Councilperson Randy Rundle and the Deputy Town Clerk Anna Storey.  

Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Highway Report.
Highway Superintendent Russell Young reported:

1. The Highway Department has been treating roads due to more ice than snow.

2. We've started picking up Christmas trees around town along with taking down decorations.

Bernard Szarek; E. South Street thanked the Highway Superintendent for keeping our Roads clear.  Mr. Szarek stated he has driven through several other Town and the roads were terrible.

Councilperson Seymour asked the Highway Superintendent if the Ventrex would spread salt on the sidewalks as well as plow them.  Superintendent Young stated there is an attachment for the Ventrex that would allow for that.  Councilperson Seymour asked the Highway Superintendent to look into the cost of the attachment. 

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.
Sole Assessor Holly Osterhoudt submitted the following report:

1. The Governor has signed legislation that states, due to the COVID virus, seniors who receive the ‘aged exemption’ and those that receive a disability exemption, will not have to renew the exemption in 2022 to receive it.

2. Enhanced STAR is now administered by New York State, so those exemptions no longer need to be renewed either. All other exemptions will be renewed as.

3. If you are turning 65 in 2022, be sure and ask the assessor’s office for an Enhanced STAR application. Once it is submitted, the State will check income every year for eligibility.

15 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to acknowledge and accept Governor Hochuls’ legislation waiving renewal application for “ages and disability exemptions” for 2022.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Codes Enforcement Officer Fred Fox was absent and did not submit a report.
Codes Officer Patrick Baron issued the following building permits in December.
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Date NO. Last Name First Name Address Tax Map ID # Type Of Permit Fee Paid

12/7/21 2021-097 Labarge Jeffrey 5973 Greenway-Lowell Rd. 287.001-1-2.2 Celltower upgrades $50.00

12/7/21 2021-098 O'Dell Andrew 6818 Valley View Rd 273.000-1-28.5 Pole Barn $120.00

12/7/21 2021-099 Ayouch Nassef 6221 Route 26 273.000-1-71 Roof Solar $75.00

12/14/21 2021-100 Athari Mo 7356 E. Main St. 302-004-2-24 3 Apt. Renovations pd 9/1

12/28/21 2021-101 Szarek Bernard 7443 E. South St. 315.000-1-82.1 Shed $40.00

12/28/21 2021-9972 Ossont Chad 5664 Rt. 26 287.000-2-25 Area Variance $75.00

$360.00


Water Plant Operator Ted Flint Submitted this report for December:

Westmoreland Water District 

· Completed monthly and year end sampling requirements – no issues. 

· Performed numerous UFPO dig requests and 1 Emergency UFPO 

· Continuing to work with NY Rural Water on mapping out our water system. Rural Water will be providing us with the map that we came up with and a free year’s membership with Diamond Mapping services. This will be completed in February 2022. 

· Worked with Pittsburg Tank on inspecting & cleaning our holding tank on December 15th. Tank looked good now just waiting on their report & video of the inspection & cleaning.    

 

Tindal Corners Water District 

· Completed monthly and year end sampling requirements – no issues. 

· Performed several UFPO dig request.  

 

Spencer Settlement Water District 

· Completed monthly and year end sampling requirements – no issues.  

Reading Center Clerk Sarah Klein submitted the following report:

· In December 2021 we were open for a total of 50 ½ hours and had 60 visitors come into the library.  

· We offered 2 take and make crafts.

· We collected donations of hats/gloves/scarfs for the children of the Westmoreland Elementary School on our mitten tree.

· We loaned out 134 books,  24 DVDs,  and 17 e-books for a total of 175 items

· We had 71 holds on books and DVD’s from within the Mid-York library system.  

Attorney Mattacola stated that Local Law #3 of 2021 was filed with the State. Other than that, it has been quite on his end.

Councilperson Seymour asked the Attorney when he thought the final rules for Cannabis sales will come out.  Attorney Mattacola thought it would be very soon.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerks Report. 

The Town Clerk submitted the following report:

In December, the Town Clerk’s office sold five (5) new dog licenses and renewed thirty-six (36) individual dog licenses for $294.00.  Of that, $49.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $245.00

 

On December 27, 2021, twenty (20) late notices were sent out for dogs due in November 2021.  Renewal notices for fifty-two (52) dogs due in January were sent out on December 27, 2021. 

DECALS sales totaled $395.00 in December.  $389.98 was sent to the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation, the Town’s commission was $5.02. 

There were no marriage licenses issued in December. 

Thirty (30) certified copies were issued for $300.00. 

Eight (8) permanent handicapped parking permits and three (3) temporary handicapped parking permit were issued or renewed during the month.  

Five (5) building permits were issued for $285.00 and one (1) ZBA/Planning referral was received for $75.00.  Two (2) fire inspection payments were received for $100.00. 

The new Deputy Town Clerk; Anna Storey; started on January 3, 2022  


Communications Received:
1. Family of Thelma Storey- Thank you.

2. Abraham House- Thank you.

3. Town Supervisor- letter to MVWA regarding annual billing.

 
Checks Received: 

1. Westmoreland Court 

November-Bowers 

$ 1,764.00 

2. Westmoreland Court 

November- Fortnam 

$ 3,676.00    

3. Westmoreland CS 

Fuel 



$ 9,855.21  

4. Town Park 


Fuel 



$      29.17 

5. Clark Mills FD 


Fuel 



$    307.09 

6. Clark Mills FD 


Fuel 



$    172.91 

7. Westmoreland FD 

Fuel 



$ 1,834.91 

8. Stanwix Heights FD 

Fuel 



$    132.70 

9. Bank of Utica 


Interest 


$    497.38   

10. County of Oneida 





$ 1,850.00 

11. Westmoreland CS 

Fuel 



$ 9,372.08 
Councilperson Rundle stated he and Councilperson Hebbard have been doing some measurements for the sidewalk project.  It was determined the sidewalk will have to go on the South side of E. Main Street.  Councilperson Rundle wants to have a further conversation with the County Highway Superintendent.
Councilperson Hebbard has been in contact with Mohawk Valley Materials.  They are closed for the season but stated they have a stockpile of 70-80 yards of woodchips for the Town Park.  Mohawk Valley Materials agreed to sell the Town the wood chips at the same price we paid before and will hold for a Spring pick up.
Councilperson Donley stated that he monitored the new additions to the Planning/Zoning Board at the last meeting. He feels Joe Maleki and Paul Kulpa are good additions to the Board.  They did a great job.

Supervisor asked if anyone intended to go to the Association of Towns Conference in February.  No Board member wanted to attend. 

16 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to authorize the Supervisor to sign the contract with Anita’s Steven Swan Humane Society for the year 2022. All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor scheduled the Book Audit meeting for January 25, 2022 at 6:00pm.

Supervisor Eisnor  stated that Easy Riders has the blueprints for the pole barn they will be building on Town property.

The Supervisor stated that he and the Highway superintendent need to stake out exactly where the building will be
placed.  Then the final contract can be signed.

The Supervisor spoke of interviewing three(3) water engineers to start the water project.  After a short discussion the

Board agreed to let the Supervisor choose the date of the interviews.

17 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

18 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour, to approve and place on file the minutes of December 13, 2021 Regular Meeting, December 28, 2021 Year End Meeting and January 1, 2022 Organizational Meeting as written.  Board members Rundle, Hebbard, Seymour and Supervisor Eisnor voted AYE, Councilperson Donley abstained.  The motion was declared carried.

19 Councilperson Seymour advanced a motion to approve and order paid the Highway claims, vouchers #1 through #9, which totals $133,076.82.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  All Board members  voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.
20 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to approve and order paid the claims of the water districts as follows:


Westmoreland Water District    vouchers #1 through #3

which totals

$  1,468.90


 Councilperson Seymour seconded the motion, all Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

21 Councilperson Rundle advanced a motion to approve and order paid the vouchers of the General fund, vouchers #1 through #18, which total $23,559.77.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion, all Board members voted AYE.  The Supervisor declared the motion carried.

The Supervisor stated the next Regular Meeting will be held February 14, 2022 at 6:30pm and the Audit Meeting will be held January 25, 2022 at 6:00pm.

Supervisor Eisnor recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

The High School senior that attended the meeting (he did not sign in) told the Board that the Route 233 and Main Street intersection becomes very congested at 2:15 when school lets out.  He asked if anything could be done about that.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that the speed limit has already been reduced to 25 miles per hour on Route 233 and there is no wat to control the amount of traffic on the road.  The student then asked if the Town could hire a crossing guard to stop traffic and allow walkers to cross.  Supervisor Eisnor advised him that would be the school’s responsibility and recommended he attend a School Board meeting. 
22 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to adjourn this meeting.  Councilperson Rundle seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried and adjourned the meeting a 6:51pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk

